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Part I:  Measure Information

	Bill Request #:
	1436


	Bill #:
	SB 130


	Bill Subject/Title:
	Urban county government retiree health benefits


	Sponsor:
	Senator Tom Buford


	Unit of Government:
	 
	City
	 
	County
	X
	Urban-County

	
	 
	Charter County
	 
	Consolidated Local
	 
	Unified Local Government


	Office(s) Impacted:
	Lexington-Fayette Urban County police and fire retirement fund 


	Requirement:
	X
	Mandatory
	 
	Optional


	Effect on
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Powers & Duties:
	X
	Modifies Existing
	 
	Adds New
	 
	Eliminates Existing


Part II:  Purpose and Mechanics
KRS 67A.345 requires urban county governments to pay the full cost of health insurance premiums for police and fire retirees, but no more than 100% of the urban county government’s contribution to health insurance coverage for its current employees. SB 130 amends KRS 67A.345 to require urban county governments to pay the full cost of health insurance premiums for police and fire retirees--regardless of the amount of health premium paid for current employees.   
The measure would only affect Lexington-Fayette Urban County Government (LFUCG) since that is the only urban county government presently in the state.  LFUCG police and fire personnel do not participate in the statewide County Employees Retirement System; they have their own Policemen’s and Firefighters’ Retirement Fund which is funded through employees and LFUCG contributions.  
Until January of this year, LFUCG provided a health insurance pool amount that covered a single premium regardless of plan choice for police and fire retirees.  This year, LFUCG continued to offer different levels of plans and is covering a pool amount of $355.74 for monthly health insurance cost for both retirees and current non-bargaining employees.  In addition, LFUCG is funding a one-time supplement of $75 for single plans.  The current allowance is sufficient to cover a single premium of some plans offered but not the most expensive plan.  If a retiree wants the most expensive enhanced plan, they are required to pay the additional charge.  

Part III:  Fiscal Explanation, Bill Provisions, and Estimated Cost
The fiscal impact of SB 130 on LFUCG and its pension fund is expected to be a significant cost.  According to LFUCG’s Office of Finance and Administration, it currently costs approximately $4 million annually to cover health insurance for its 567 police and fire retirees who use the LFUCG health insurance plan.  If this year LFUCG had picked up 100% of the insurance costs for those 567 retirees this year, the additional cost would have been $1.4 million.  

LFUCG estimates that the additional cost to provide 100% coverage for retirees next year will be approximately $2 million.  This estimate assumes the pension fund will have 20 additional retirees and takes into account the fact that LFUCG had not planned on continuing the $75 supplement for single plans.  If health care costs continue to increase, costs to comply with SB 130 would increase as well.
The Policemen’s and Firefighters’ Retirement Fund is currently underfunded by $257.8 million - pension and $211.7 million - health insurance.  LFUCG indicates that the annual costs associated with SB 130 would have a dramatic impact on the unfunded health insurance liability.
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